

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in The Old School Community Centre at 7.00 p.m. 

on Thursday 17 March 2011

Present: Cllrs. Keith Haisman (Chair), Derek Blake, Jim Meikle, Peter Phillips, June Smith, Beryl Sutton, Keith Mison, Leslie Warmington (Vice Chair), and Alan Parsley; 

Clerk: Melanie Evans

2 parishioners 

	1
	Apologies for absence – County Councillor Jane Midwood, Police
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interest – None received.
	

	
	
	

	
	Section of the meeting open to the public:
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police report – Report circulated. See attachment to the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ question time 
	

	
	A parishioner pointed out that his comments in parishioners question time in February’s meeting had been omitted from the minutes. The Clerk and Chairman apologised and confirmed they did have notes on the item which was related to the parking waiting restrictions on Market Hill. 

A second parishioner representing Stop Turbines Over Clare invited Councillors to a public meeting being held in the Town Hall on 4 April 2011 at 7.30pm. He also asked if the Parish Council had heard anything about the promised BT led meeting and the clerk confirmed she had not. 
	Clerk and Cllr Haisman

	5
	County Councillor’s Report – Report circulated. See attachment to the minutes
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report 
	

	
	Cllr Bone reported that St Edmundsbury are currently on track with their budgets and that they are about to publish their Rural Action Plan 2011-2014.

Cllr Haisman added that the Parish Council had contributed to the plan and also asked Cllr Bone to note that the Clare Community Plan has now formally been presented to St Edmundsbury Chief Executive, Geoff Rivers. They have agreed to take the plan as a ‘document of evidence’ in the Local Development Framework, the Rural Vision 2031 and the Economic Development Plan.
	

	
	
	

	
	End of public section of meeting
	

	
	(Noting: Cllr Meikle joined the meeting at this point)
	

	
	
	

	7
	To approve minutes of previous meeting held on 17 February 2011
	

	
	All agreed to an addition of the parishioners comments under parishioner’s question time. The minutes were then approved unanimously.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	8
	To receive an update on the actions from the last meeting
	

	
	These are the outstanding issues and updates:

· Replacing interpretation boards is in progress. 

· Village of the year funds need to be allocated. This will now be referred to the Finance Committee.

· A meeting still needs to be agreed for the next Communications Committee

All others actions were completed.

	Cllr Mison

Finance Committee

Comms Committee



	9
	Clerks Report
	

	
	· The Clerk asked if the Council would like to host a Citizens Advice Bureau free information session on the digital switchover.  It was agreed that this opportunity should be passed on to CLASP day centre.

· The Clerk also asked Councillors to approve an additional date for Forest Home Care’s promotional vehicle to be situated on Market Hill. 26 March and 16 April were approved. The first date it was agreed would be free of charge but from 16 April onwards, a charge of £20 will be requested. 

· There were also nine items for noting. On these, Cllr Sutton asked that the matter of the section of un-fenced verge on Sheepgate Lane be investigated further with the County Council. All councillors agreed this was a health and safety issue. 
	Clerk

Clerk and RFO

Clerk

	
	
	

	10
	Correspondence – see attachment to the minutes.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11
	Finance - Presentation of monthly accounts and cash flow report.
	

	i)
	The cash flow and financial summary for February were presented by Cllr Blake and examined by the council. They included a new lay-out to the Financial summary which the Finance Committee felt was clearer. Cllr Blake highlighted that the Environment Committee were currently showing a large under-spend but that they were committed to several projects including a new notice board, war memorial repairs and purchase of 2 new grit bins. 

No changes were made to either report. These were proposed as correct by Cllr Mison, seconded by Cllr Smith and approved unanimously. 
	Environment Committee

	
	
	

	12
	Committee Reports 
	

	a)
	Environment Committee – report from 2 March meeting. Minutes circulated and Cllr Meikle summarised the main issues. Matters discussed in more detail were:

· All Councillors added their support to the Environment Committee for the need to investigate the works the insurance company’s contractor has said are required on the chapel windows. The Clerk reported that she had just received an email from the contractor saying he cannot provide a breakdown of costs for the work but he would let us know when the windows would be available for inspection. Clerk will circulate this date to all Councillors.

· The war memorial will very shortly have full approval for work to start.

Cllr Meikle made a proposal on behalf of the Environment Committee to fully implement phase two of the Street Cleaners’ job description and to change their job title to ‘Environmental Services Street Wardens’. This was seconded by Cllr Blake and approved unanimously.
	Environment Committee and Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

	b)
	Emergency Planning Committee – The committee should meet shortly to update the emergency plan.  Cllr Smith has agreed to arrange.
	Cllr Smith

	c)
	Communications Committee: A meeting is still due to approve the newsletter tenders.

The current Parish News changes are back with the Clerk. 
	Clerk

	d)
	Finance Committee – report from 8 March meeting. Minutes were circulated and Cllr Blake summarised the main issues. The following were discussed:

· On behalf of the Finance Committee, Cllr Blake proposed approval of £120 funding to the Community Plan monitoring committee for room hire costs and £40 for room hire costs for the community ‘Heart Start’ training being held on 30 March. Both proposals were seconded by Cllr Meikle and approved unanimously.

· The Parish Council noted the change of date of the May Finance Committee meeting from 10 May to 4 May at 6pm to allow business to be carried out before the elections. 

· Cllr Blake queried why the precept is showing as a 0.2% increase on parishioner’s council tax bills when the Parish Council did not increase the precept. It was believed to be down to the grant allocations for this year. The RFO will be asked to investigate.
	RFO

Clerk

RFO

	e)
	Highways Committee – report from 8 March meeting. Minutes circulated and Cllr Phillips 

summarised the main issues. Actions discussed and agreed as result of the report were:

· The Clerk will write to EDF formally to follow up Cllr Phillips email confirming that we wish them to take action regarding the lamp post on Bridewell Street.

· The Clerk will write to the police asking them for an update on what is happening regarding the court action taken against the obstruction of the highways in Malting Lane. Depending on the outcome, a letter should then be sent to Suffolk County Council asking them for an update on what action they are taking to resolve the issues. 
	Clerk

Clerk


	13
	Planning 
	

	
	SE/11/0174 – 28/29 High Street, Clare. Installation of two air conditioning units on rear elevation of listed building. No objections.
	

	
	SE/11/0168 – The Gallery, 8/9 High Street, Clare. Re-establishment of door in former opening in rear projection, provision of stud partition to create WC, provision of flue and internal fire door. No objections.
	

	
	SE/11/0148 – 16 March Place, Clare. Change of use of amenity land to enable the erection of single storey side extension. Cllr Meikle declared an interest in this item. No objections.
	

	
	All of the above were proposed for approval by Cllr Mison, seconded by Cllr Phillips and approved unanimously.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting:
	

	
	SE/11/0232, Long Meadow, Clare. Erection of a drive and garage. No objections. This was proposed by Cllr Mison, seconded by Cllr Meikle and approved unanimously. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Borough Decisions:
	

	
	· TPO500(2010)1, Copper Beech tree, Nethergate Street. APPROVED

· SE/11/0029, 1 Clifton Cottage, erection of a garage. APPROVED
	

	
	
	

	14
	To discuss a way forward on the outstanding Highways issues in Clare including discussing any response received regarding Clare Parish Council’s response to the waiting restrictions consultation on the Market Hill.
	

	
	There was general agreement that the response from Guy McGregor was unsatisfactory as it only dealt with the issue of the petition and did not address why Suffolk County Council had disregarded the Parish Council’s democratic decision. The Parish Council felt that little had been understood about the current layout of the parking restrictions in Clare or of the police’s inability to police a 2-hour waiting restriction. It was proposed and agreed unanimously that a brief letter be sent to Guy McGregor asking why the Parish Council’s decision has been ignored. A pack (as sent to Kevin Shipp in response to the consultation) should be included for his information. Letter should be copied to Andrea Hill, Tim Yeo and Jane Midwood. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	15
	To receive an update and discuss Clare Parish Council’s engagement with Suffolk County Council regarding the divestment of Clare Country Park.
	

	
	Cllrs Haisman and Warmington had attended and spoken at the recent Suffolk County Council Scrutiny Committee. They felt the meeting was very useful and Cllr Haisman had circulated notes regarding what was discussed and agreed – most importantly, Bryn Griffiths will oversee the transfer, the park will not be ‘moth-balled’ and a meeting designed to move things forward positively will be held on 7 April with all interested parties. Clare will now be dealt with under the “Your Place” revision to the New Strategic Direction” and not via the silo approach as to date.  No proposals have come forward from an organisation interested in running the park but there are a number of parties interested in the park’s future. After discussion it was agreed that Clare Parish Council remains of the view that:

· The park should not be closed

· Although the Parish Council do not have the facilities to run the Country Park, they will work alongside the County Council to find a satisfactory solution for the community

· That the Parish Council wishes to work ‘principal to principal’ on decision making and the Parish Council feel the most relevant person is Bryn Griffiths.  

Cllr Haisman will write to Suffolk County Council to agree this. 

The Clerk will advertise the Parish Council’s stance by writing an article for the website and the Pashler’s Alley notice board.
	Cllr Haisman

Clerk

	
	
	

	16
	To receive an update and discuss Clare Parish Council’s engagement with Suffolk County Council regarding the divestment of Clare Library.
	

	
	Cllr Sutton reported that the aim of the project to date has been to demand the retention of a library in Clare as Clare is a key service centre used widely by the surrounding villages.

The public meeting arranged to discuss the public’s view went well with over 60 parishioners attending along with Judy Terry and Roger McMaster. The petitions and bundles of supportive letters were delivered to the Potfolio Holder. People at the meeting were united in their dismay at the proposed loss of the library service. 

Cllr Sutton has one more meeting due to be held with Roger McMaster. It was agreed that the next steps should be:

· Attend any meetings set up by Suffolk County Council regarding library services

· Make an application for Clare library to be looked at in the Scrutiny Committee

· To fill out Suffolk County Council’s online consultation document.

· Encourage creative use of the library including exploring options for a Tourist Information Centre and a ‘friends of the library’ scheme. 

Cllr Sutton will action these with assistance from the Clerk as required. 

It was also noted during this item that with so many of these high profile, important community issues needing a Parish Council response and co-ordination, the Parish Council may need to look at prioritising business at future meetings. Extra monthly meetings may also be required. 

Cllr Smith also queried if meetings with other agencies require more than one Councillor to attend them. It was agreed that it would be best practice to open all meetings up to other Councillors.  The Clerk agreed to seek guidance and clarification. 
	Cllr Sutton

Clerk

	
	
	

	17
	To discuss the structure and speakers for this year’s Annual Parish Meeting.
	

	
	It was agreed that the following parties should be invited to present: Cllr Bone, Cllr Midwood, Nigel Partridge, the Country Park, a speaker on the library, Combined Charities and CHOC. The chairman will be absent but will provide the Chairman’s Report.  The APM will be chaired by Cllr Warmington.
	Clerk and Cllr Warmington

Cllr Haisman

	
	
	

	18
	Reports – by exception
	

	
	CHOC (circulated) – see attachment to the minutes.

One item for action was the nominations by the Parish Council for 3 CHOC trustees. It was agreed that these would be Olive Smith, Peter Phillips and Rosemary Warmington if she would like to stand. Clerk to write and ask her before getting back to CHOC. 

Cllr Sutton requested the caretaker’s numbers be made available on the website.


	Clerk

Cllr Phillips and Clerk

	
	Nuttery – Cllr Mison reported that the award ceremony for the Nuttery is being held on 30 March. The Stour Valley volunteers will be working in the Nuttery shortly and Cllr Mison will be moving the chippings from the cemetery next week.
	

	
	Cllr Haisman highlighted that the Christmas Lights grant of £4,000 has been approved by St Edmundsbury but only £2,000 has been issued this year to Clare in Bloom. 
	

	
	
	

	19
	Agenda items for next meeting – none received. 
	

	
	
	

	20
	In camera item from Finance Committee
	


The meeting closed at 9.40pm

Attachment to minutes – Item 3, Police Report:

Local Issues and Actions

Local meetings 



Attachment to minutes – Item 5, County Councillor's report 

“I am sorry that I am unable to attend your meeting tonight.  Not only is it a Full Council date which means that I shall be in Ipswich all day but it is also the Annual Parish Meeting in Wickhambrook.  Your parish council is one of 4 meeting tonight in my division so I hope that you will excuse the “one size fits all” report.

Since last month

I have attended many Parish Council meetings all over the division – common concerns are -

Planned closure of the Household Waste Recycling Centre at Newmarket.  

This is a particular worry as all the villages between my division and Newmarket (and a large part of Newmarket town itself) are in East Cambridgeshire District Council territory where they do not have the three bin waste recycling system that we benefit from in St Edmundsbury.  Fly tipping is already a serious problem and this can only make things worse.  

Development Control

Only one item on the agenda on March 3rd so following that we had a most interesting presentation on issues around development in the countryside such as wind turbines, housing and the natural environment.

Public Community Tasking Meeting.

This quarter’s meeting took place at the Erskine Centre, Chedburgh in the Bury Rural South area.  There was a good turnout – particularly of Neighbourhood Watch representatives from the various villages.  Bob Steele from Hundon, the new Neighbourhood Watch coordinator attended.  He is approaching his new position with enthusiasm and had plenty of questions to ask.  It was decided to keep “speeding in the villages” as a priority and support the Community Speed watch Schemes.

Public Meeting on the Future of Clare Library
Judy Terry, portfolio Holder for the Greenest County and Roger McMaster and Lisa Elmer from the Library Service attended the meeting at Clare where they faced an audience with very searching questions.  I would like to congratulate Cllr Beryl Sutton for the very capable way she handled the meeting – not an easy task with feelings running high.  Many good ideas were put forward and I am sure that the future is far from gloomy.

Country Parks and Recreation Sites – Scrutiny Committee
Writing this on Tuesday 15th March, I am afraid I can’t bring you the latest news as the meeting is tomorrow.  However, I will be reporting to your Annual Parish Meetings and Parish Councils will be updated following the meeting.  

I have arranged that Annual Parking Permits are available for 2011/12 from the usual outlets.

Consultation on Parking in Clare
I have made it clear to portfolio holder Guy McGregor and SCC officers that I am extremely concerned that the consultation is for a blanket 2 hour limit; although recommendations from the Parish Council, the Clare Parking Survey results and the local police were unanimously against a two hour limit.  Wires must have got crossed somewhere.

Best wishes to all, and please contact me by email or telephone if you have any matters you wish to raise following your meeting.”

Attachment to minutes – Item 10, Correspondence:

SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE

March 2011

Action

	Suffolk County Council, Neil McManus
	Email with link that directs Cllrs to the 8-week consultation on a Suffolk wide supplementary guidance documents associated with planning and the built environment (circulated to all Cllrs on 9/3/11). View papers on-line and respond by 3 May 2011. Cllr Mison agreed to look at this and call a meeting if one is required. 

	Parishioner, Olive Smith
	Would like to be considered again as a CHOC Trustee nominated by Clare Parish Council (attached). Now covered under CHOC report – item 18.

	Suffolk Air Quality Management Group, P Moys & N Pittam
	Invitation to view air quality management and new development supplementary guidance consultation documents online. Responses to the consultation requested by 26/4/11 (circulated to all Cllrs on 28/2/11). Cllr Haisman has read this and reported no reply is necessary from CPC.

	Suffolk County Council, Roger McMaster
	Letter noting CPC’s letter to Eric Pickles regarding the possible closure of Clare Library. Mr McMasters encourages the Parish Council to fill out the online questionnaire (circulated to Cllrs Sutton & Haisman 24/2/11). Discussed under item 16.

	St Edmundsbury Council,

Julia Gordon
	Report of food hygiene inspection requiring one action as discussed with Cllr Haisman (attached). Clerk to pass report to CHOC for their action.

	Suffolk County Council,

Guy McGregor
	Response to the Parish Councils letter about the parking waiting restriction consultation.  Discussed under item 14. 


Noting

	St Edmundsbury Council, Fiona Osman
	Parish Council nomination papers (papers and guidance circulated to all Councillors between 14/3 and 17/3)

	St Edmundsbury Council,

Andrea Mayley
	Clare Christmas lights 2011 will be allocated a grant of £4,000. The letter notes that 2012 contributions are under review. (Note, Christmas lights committee have been informed).

	Cllr Judy Terry
	An email update on the future of the country parks since the meeting on 15/2/11 (email was circulated to all by Cllr Haisman on 8/3/11 – attached for all Cllrs here).

	Clare Playing Field Association, Sharon Benson
	Update on groups and activities involved in the fun day on 23/7/11 (Attached). 

	St Edmundsbury Council,

Geoff Rivers
	Invitation to the Parish Conference to be held on 12/5/11 (was emailed to all Councillors on 2/3/11. Cllr Phillips will be attending). 

	Suffolk County Council, Kevin Shipp
	Copy of formal consultation on waiting restrictions in Clare dated 3/2/11 with a handwritten note that the consultation period has been extended to end of March. (Note, Highways Committee made aware of this extension).  

	Parishioner, Chris Darlington
	Letter requesting a raised pavement at the war memorial bus stop to allow better wheelchair access to buses (letter passed to Highways Committee for consideration in their March meeting.

	Suffolk County Council,

Lisa Chambers
	Letter regarding the closure of 7 household waste recycling centre’s in Suffolk including Beccles, Bramford, Brome, Chelmondiston, Ingham, Newmarket and Southwold. 

	Suffolk County Council,

Andrea Hill
	Letter acknowledging our letter date 23/2/11 with promise of a reply once she has investigated matters. 


Wind farm correspondence

(Note: full report was circulated to Parish Councillors)

March summary:

24 responses - 23 against and 1 for.

6 of the respondents were not Clare parishioners.

Summary of all responses to date:

98 responses – 96 against and 2 for.

Attachment to minutes - Reports, Item 19:

Report for Parish Council from meeting of Trustees held on 14/3/2011

Town Hall

· Revised / updated fire emergency procedures adopted.

· Revised hiring conditions adopted and to be issued to all hirers.

· ‘New’ piano will soon be in place and the required restraining 
casters to be fitted.

Community Centre.

· Revised hiring conditions adopted and to be issued to all hirers.

· The new cupboards for Hall 3 lobby will soon be in place and
Administrator is liaising with relevant hirers.

· ‘Deep cleaning’ of the kitchen to be arranged.

Both buildings

· We are soon having a skip to dispose of various bits from both halls, 
including broken chairs and the old cupboards. 

C.H.O.C. Annual General Meeting. 

· This to be held on Wednesday 27th April at 7.30pm in Hall 2.

We look forward to hearing the three nominations for C.H.O.C. Trustees from your meeting tonight.  Our Charity Scheme / Constitution continues to invite these nominations which do not necessarily have to be Parish Councillors.

Olive Smith, Vice-Chairman




Since your last meeting on Thursday 17th February 2011 there have been 2 crimes in Clare.


On both occasions cash has been stolen from shops in the town centre/Market Hill. We ask to remind people to be aware of their monies and purses/wallets when out shopping and to watch out for suspicious behaviour in shops, notifying staff when necessary.


 


There is still an ongoing trend of metal thefts in the area, especially from motor vehicles and outhouses. Catalytic converters, tools and equipment are still being targeted also. Please be vigilant in locking and securing your property. 





Should any members of public see anything that they deem suspicious, please do not hesitate to call the police, inform the your local SNT and/or contact your Neighbourhood Watch Coordinators.



































Thursday 9th June 2011


We hold Community Priority Setting meetings, which are attended by the police, county, district and parish councillors.





 These meetings are open to the public, so if you would like to come along and raise any issues with us, the location for the next one in your area is still to be confirmed, however please monitor our websites and newsletters, or contact your local parish council closer to the time.





























To deal with Anti-social behaviour in the area of Coltsfoot Road within the area of Gipping ward IP2 0N#. Priority was set on 28/01/10.
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